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NEWTOWN BOROUGH PLANNING COMMISSION
MEETING MINUTES
October 5, 2015
In attendance were members Mark Craig, Ted Schmidt, Kathleen McDermott, David Bryk, Susan Bannon, Marc Waldinger, and Chuck Machion; Borough Liaison Larry Auerweck; and Borough Zoning Officer Jo-Anne Brown, Keystone Municipal Services
CALL TO ORDER
Chairman Craig called the meeting to order.   
NEW BUSINESS

Steeple View Variance Requests
Attorney Timothy J. Duffy Esq., Hill Wallack, LLP, and Ronald Monkres II, Gilmore & Associates, were present for the application.  
Mr. Craig said that the Commission will be reviewing the requests for variances from Zoning Ordinance regulations as listed in Sections 5 and 7 in the Zoning Hearing Board Application made by Steeple View LP for Phase II Preliminary Plan of Land Development.   Ms. Brown said that this was the time for Commission members to express their opinions, especially on the items in Section 5.  She said that everyone likes the project, and that the TND portion of the Zoning Ordinance is untested; she encouraged Commission members to think about the TND interpretation and attempt to be fair and flexible.  Mr. Duffy said that Section 7 c, # 1-7 are subject to interpretation.  Mr. Craig said that unique circumstances of the project are not considered by the Planning Commission.  Mr. Schmidt said he would like to hear about the hardships being claimed by the applicant.

Ms. Brown conveyed comments from the Borough Engineer, Mario Canales, relative to Section 5 in the Zoning Hearing Board Application made by Steeple View LP for Phase II Preliminary Plan of Land Development seeking variances from Zoning Ordinance regulations:

c, i:  
There are no issues relative to Building 2.   Building 3’s issue is the 106-foot distance from Centre Avenue.
c, i:
The piazza in this land development does not meet the definition for a building or principle structure; so, contrary to the interpretation of the applicant, a variance will be required.
c, iv:
Angled parking is not permitted in the Borough; all Borough streets are required to have parallel parking spots, as defined in the SALDO.  Mr. Canales is concerned with the calculations relative to this parking.  Mr. Duffy said that angled parking would provide more parking spaces, and that parallel parking would result in a decrease from 10 to 4 spaces along Drive “B” in front of Buildings 3 and 4.  He noted that angled parking was permitted in Phase I. 

The Commission discussed the issues relative to the proposed variances, listed in Section 7 of the Zoning Hearing Board application:
Mr. Duffy said that the Borough Ordinance has two provisions regarding the height of structures:  a maximum height of 35’ and a condition that the building be context sensitive in massing and height, the latter of which is typical of TND’s.  Ms. Brown said that one should consider all the adjacent and surrounding buildings, not just a few.  Mr. Waldinger said he was concerned with the massing and number of larger buildings proposed, noting that 9 of the 12 proposed buildings would exceed the maximum allowed height.

Mr. Schmidt said that the most important building was the parking structure.  Mr. Duffy said that they had originally proposed the structure to be 4 stories, with 197 parking structures inaccessible to the public.  He said that, in response to the desire of the Borough for more publicly accessible spaces, they added a 5th level.  Mr. Craig said that he thought that the Borough wanted more street level parking.  Mr. Duffy said that they are providing more parking than required.  Ms. Brown said that the building sizes necessitated the requirement for more parking spaces, noting that a reduction in building sizes would result in fewer required spaces.  Mr. Duffy said that the 3 parking spaces required for each residential unit would result in an additional 100 parking spaces unnecessary for the residences and, therefore, available to the public.  Ms. Brown said that 55 parking spots would be lost from the 10 Centre Avenue lot.
Mr. Machion said that he was concerned that too many buildings were too high, and that the Commission needed to look at all the buildings together.  Ms. Brown suggested that the Commission could set a limit to the number of buildings that could exceed the maximum height allowance; or, set a variety of height limits that would be incumbent upon the applicant to work out on the overall plan.  Mr. Machion said that there should be a variation in the heights of the buildings.  Mr. Duffy said that they do not have a view of the streetscape yet, since they have been unable to determine the dimensions of the buildings.

Mr. Duffy said that the heights of the buildings are driven by the retail market, with retailers looking for 11’ ceilings.  Ms. Brown countered that the ceilings did not need to be as high as proposed.  Ms. Bannon said that it was difficult to give an opinion on the building heights without seeing a streetscape.  Mr. Bryk said that a model would be helpful, since there are changes in elevation that affect the heights of the buildings visually.  Ms. Bannon said that the the garage was an important structure and would not be seen from the main road, but that other proposed buildings were too high and were unattractive.  

Mr.  Duffy said that the parking structure was designed to not be visible from the street, and that other buildings had been designed to be tall enough to hide it.  He proposed that they lower the height of Building 4.  Ms. Brown suggested that it might be desirable to have the buildings around the parking structure high to mask the garage.
Mr. Duffy said that the buildings near the piazza are compliant.  Mr. Craig said that the residential buildings exceed the height limitations and are even higher off the ground because of the underground parking, actually rising up 53’ in the rear.  He said that Building 1 is proposed to be 42’ tall, but is actually higher because it is located on a steep slope.  Ms. Brown said that the back may be higher, since the grade drops.  Mr. Craig said that, at the entrance on State Street, the building might be 50’ tall in the rear.  Ms. Brown noted that some building height variances were granted in Phase I.

It was clarified that Building 5 would have a restaurant on the first level, with residential units on the 2nd floor.  Ms. Brown asked how its proposed height of 47’ had been computed.  Mr. Duffy said that the residential buildings were designed to be high, research indicating that the target audience of high end residents want high ceilings and large windows.  Ms. Brown suggested that 42’ might be a sufficient height.  Mr. Monkres said that Building 5 would be taller than Buildings 6 or 7 because of the restaurant use and based on architectural details.  Mr. Bryk noted that additional space is required for utilities and sub flooring, etc.
Ms. Brown said that there will be additional parking spaces in the Borough with the addition of the parking structure, and that the requirement of 3 spaces per residence will add parking spaces for public use.  Mr. Schmidt said that the requirement of 3 spaces per residence was excessive.  Ms. McDermott suggested that lowering the building heights would lessen the number of required parking spaces, and that, as a result, the parking structure could be reduced to 4 levels.  Mr. Bryk said that he was concerned that lower buildings would result in a reduction of the parking structure, eliminating much needed parking spaces.

Mr. Craig said that it was not up to the Planning Commission to redesign the proposed buildings.  Mr. Machion suggested that the Commission could make a recommendation regarding the parking structure, and then limit the number of buildings that could exceed the maximum height allowance.  Mr. Craig said that he could see a reason for a height variance for Buildings 5, 6 and 1.  Ms. Bannon said that the Commission needed to leave it to the architectural team to design the buildings.  She said that she was OK with the proposed heights of the parking structure and Building 1, but concerned with the heights of Buildings 9, 10, 11, and 12.  Mr. Schmidt suggested that the heights of 50% of the buildings be lowered, and said that it was a hardship to ask the developer to reduce the number of residential units.  Mr. Craig said that he was concerned with the proposed height of 62’ for the 4 buildings in the rear.  Mr. Duffy said that the residential properties would not be visible from street level along Sycamore Street because of the drop in grade.

Ms. Brown said that the Commission could recommend lowering the height of some of the buildings.  Ms. McDermott suggested that the Commission could compromise with the decreasing of the heights of Buildings 11 and 12, leaving 9 and 10 as proposed.  Mr. Craig said that he thought that Buildings 9, 10, 11 and 12 were a story too high.  Mr. Waldinger was concerned with Building 1, since it was so prominent.  Mr. Duffy said that the buildings would have a variety of cornices and that they would look like different buildings.

Ms. Bannon made a motion to recommend support of the variance as requested in Section 7, c, i, relative to the height of the parking structure.  Mr. Schmidt seconded the motion, which was approved 7-0 by the Commission.

Mr. Schmidt made a motion to recommend support of the variance as requested in Section 7, c, ii, #1, relative to the height of Building 1.  Mr. Bryk seconded the motion, which was approved 5-2 by the Commission.

Mr. Bryk made a motion to recommend support of the variance as requested in Section 7, c, ii, #2, relative to the height of Building 5.  Mr. Waldinger seconded the motion, which was approved 6-1 by the Commission.

Mr. Schmidt made a motion to recommend support of the variance as requested in Section 7, c, ii, #3 relative to the height of Building 6.  Ms. Bannon seconded the motion, which was approved 6-1 by the Commission.

Mr. Schmidt made a motion to recommend against support of the variance as requested in Section 7, c, ii, #3 relative to the variance for the requested 44’ height of buildings 7 and 8.  Mr. Waldinger seconded the motion, which was approved 6-1 by the Commission.

Ms. McDermott made a motion to recommend against support of the variance as requested in Section 7, c, ii, #4, relative to the height of buildings 9, 10, 11 and 12.  Mr. Machion seconded the motion, which was approved 7-0 by the Commission.

Mr. Schmidt made a motion to recommend support of the variance requested as in Section 7, c, iii, relative to the curb radii.  Ms. Bannon seconded the motion, which was approved 7-0 by the Commission.

Mr. Schmidt made a motion to recommend support of the variance as requested in Section 7, c, iv, relative to the width of Drives “G” and “H”.  Mr. Waldinger seconded the motion.  Mr. Duffy said that these drives were not intended for 2-way traffic, and would only be used for transportation of from one point to another, not between properties.  Mr. Monkres said that the proposed 14’ width would be tight, but sufficient, for delivery trucks, and that the width might change relative to other changes in the plans.  Ms. Brown said that Mr. Canales commented that Drives “G” and “H” are not in the TND, so a variance would not be required; he recommended an 18’ width.  The motion was approved 7-0 by the Commission.  
Mr. Bryk made a motion to recommend support of the variance as requested in Section 7, c, v, relative to angled parking along Drive “B”.  Mr. Schmidt seconded the motion, which was approved 5-2 by the Commission.
Mr. Schmidt made a motion to recommend support of the variance as requested in Section 7, c, vi, relative to the setback for Building 3.  Ms. McDermott seconded the motion, which was approved 6-1 by the Commission.  
Mr. Bryk made a motion to recommend support of the variance as requested in Section 7, c, vii, relative to the percentage of street level floor area of non-residential development.  Ms. Bannon seconded the motion.   Ms. Brown said that Mr. Canales had relayed to her that, based on the information that was originally provided, his calculations had been incorrect.  Corrected information revealed that a variance was not required.  Mr. Monkres said that the plan complies now, with 50% of the street level floor area proposed for non-residential development, but that the figure might change if the buildings were changed.  The motion was approved 5-2 by the Commission.

With regard to the requested variance relative to impervious surface, Mr. Schmidt said that the developer could do more to reduce pollution.  Mr. Monkres said that the Bucks County Conservation District has approved their plan, which includes green roofs and water surface treatment, as well as oversize basins for stormwater management.
Mr. Schmidt made a motion to recommend support of the variance as requested in Section 7, c, viii, relative to the impervious surface coverage ratio, with the condition that measures, in the form of rain gardens, are added to at least two (2) exit sites along the creek.  Mr. Waldinger seconded the motion, which was approved 7-0 by the Commission.
Ms. McDermott made a motion to recommend support of the variance as requested in Section 7, c, ix, relative to the maximum building coverage ratio.  Mr. Schmidt seconded the motion, which was approved 7-0 by the Commission.  Mr. Monkres said that a variance would not be required if the red barn is not included.
Ms. Brown said that, pursuant to item #22 on page 5 of Mr. Canales’s comments, an additional variance would be required for the location of loading docks, not shown on the plans.  She said that loading docks must be at the rear of a building, relative to the front door.  Mr. Duffy said that they are not going to locate the loading docks until other plan details are determined, and that the location of the loading docks would be included in future plan revisions.
Ms. Brown said that she was impressed with the detailed review by the Planning Commission.  Mr. Duffy agreed.

Steeple View Proposal for Barn Repurpose/Reuse – Ted Schmidt
Mr. Schmidt said that he had an idea regarding reuse of the red barn.  He suggested stripping the barn down to its skeleton, with eaves covered and little siding, to create a natural bird sanctuary that could be observed from the bridge along the greenway.  He said that the structure would have no flooring or foundation, and, therefore, no impervious surface or utilities.  He said it would serve as a sort of giant bird house.  Ms. Brown said that the absence of a floor may or may not determine impervious surface; the roofed structure would have to be defined to be classified.  

Mr. Schmidt suggested that the area could be designated as a natural area, with plantings to attract butterflies, pictures of the barn along the path, design and maintenance to be determined.  He said that if the barn was used as a nature center it would need to be maintained by Alan Smith or the Heritage Conservancy.  Mr. Schmidt said that the area might need to be supervised.  He said he planned to present the idea to Council.

Mr. Craig said that he was not interested in keeping the barn, but that Mr. Schmidt’s idea was intriguing.  Mr. Schmidt said he had gotten the idea from an earlier idea of Mr. Smith’s to make the barn functional, and that he wanted to present the idea to the Planning Commission before going to Council.
Steeple View Phase 2 Sewage Facilities Planning Module

Mr. Craig said that he has a copy of the document, which needs to be executed and returned to Ms. Brown.  He said that the applicant was going to provide copies for all of the Planning Commission members and the matter will be discussed at the next Planning Commission meeting. 
OLD BUSINESS
Sign Ordinance

Ms. Brown said that, since a sign ordinance that anticipated the allowance of banners, flags, and A frame signs currently not permitted by the Zoning Ordinance was pending, enforcement of the current Zoning Ordinance sign regulations in regard to these categories would become legally difficult.  Mr. Craig said that he had called Cote, a flag company, who told him that they had mostly 3’ x 5’ flags but no 2’ x 3’ flags; he has notified Council.  Ms. Brown said that the recent Supreme Court ruling regarding the legality of municipalities to control the content of signs was very important.  Mr. Craig said that it might influence Council’s vote on the sign ordinance.
APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES

Ms. Bannon made a motion to approve the minutes of the meeting of August 31, 2015, with the following changes:  page 3, first line, change “Ms.” to “Mr.” before Duffy; under OLD BUSINESS, 2nd paragraph, add “no” before changes.  Ms. McDermott seconded the motion, which was approved unanimously by the Commission.
PUBLIC COMMENT: None

NEXT MEETING

The next scheduled meeting is November 2, 2015.
ADJOURNMENT
On a motion from Mr. Schmidt, seconded by Ms. Bannon, the meeting was adjourned at 9:30 pm.
Respectfully submitted, 
Leslie P. Dunleavy, Recording Secretary
Newtown Borough Planning Commission
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